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Minutes of the regular January 19, 2010  meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, January 19, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                       
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:                        
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


           
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps

                                                   
Gene Hagood

Jim Burnette

                                                   (absent)
Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                            
Erin Gilley
Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Morgan Glover, Greensboro News & Record;

Roy Sawyers, RCENO
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Rev. Joel Clark, Pastor of the New Saint Paul Baptist Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Bernie Moore.  

PROCLAMATIONS AND SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS:

(a)  Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Proclamation.
Mayor Grogan read the following proclamation and presented it to Mr. Roger Brown, local NAACP representative.

A PROCLAMATION TO

DESIGNATE JANUARY 18th
TO HONOR DR. MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR

WHEREAS, Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. believed that nothing could replace a kindness rendered by one human being to another and that a good society is a result of millions of such good small acts; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. through his life and his work taught that freedom of choice and respect for fellow human beings are to be sought; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. was tragically killed on April 4, 1968 in Memphis, Tennessee while leading sanitation workers in a protest against low wages and intolerable working conditions; and

WHEREAS, the King Holiday and Service Act of 1994, signed into law by President Bill Clinton on August 23, 1994, designates the Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Federal Holiday to be a day of national service and this year’s observance will be held on Monday, January 18th, 2010, a day to be celebrated by the City of Eden employees; and

WHEREAS, the King Holiday is a unique American holiday in that it challenges Americans to remember and celebrate but most importantly act to address those issues for which Dr. King and others gave their lives;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that I, John E. Grogan, Mayor of the City of Eden, hereby designate JANUARY 18th, 2010 be set aside as Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Day in the City of Eden and urge all citizens to join with me this day in recognizing the importance Dr. King made toward peace, civil unity, and nonviolence in our lives.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and seal this 19th day of January, 2010.







By: John E. Grogan, Mayor







      City of Eden

ATTEST:

Sheralene S. Thompson, City Clerk

SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Grogan stated that Consent Agenda item “h” would need to be removed from the agenda.    
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle to remove Consent Agenda “h” from the Consent Agenda.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  The agenda was set. 
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

(a)  Consideration of a zoning text amendment request and ordinance to amend Section 11.29, the Definition section of the Eden City Zoning Ordinance to add a definition for Shelter, Temporary and Section 11.28, the Enforcement section to add an item for Shelter, Temporary.  ZONING CASE Z-08-02. 
At the regular April, 2008, meeting, the City Council called for a public hearing to consider amending the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance to allow for Shelters for the Homeless and Temporary Shelters.  The zoning case was scheduled for a public hearing and advertised; however, the item was pulled from the agenda.

The Planning Board has reviewed the portion of the amendment as it pertains to Temporary Shelters and requests that the City Council hold a public hearing to amend Section 11.28 Enforcement and Section 11.29 Definitions to add Shelters, Temporary to the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the text amendment request and the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Ms. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward for a report.  

Ms. Stultz explained that they continue to have requests for a temporary shelter.  What they have brought to Council was approved by the Planning Board last month, was a portion of the amendment they had drafted earlier, but only that part that deals with temporary shelter.  Right now if they had a natural disaster of some variety, there was really no process to follow.  She added that she realized that if that happened they would be in such a state that they would do it anyway but it would be more orderly if they had a process and they certainly had no means to provide for the Room at the Inn program and it is much needed.  

She explained that they have put in place some suggestions for the definition and requirements.  They included the following:  
Temporary Shelters may be permitted on a lot in a residential or office and institutional district provided that the following requirements are met:

(1) Such shelters may only be operated by non-profit agencies.
(2) They must comply with the definition of such shelters in Section 11.29 of this 
ordinance.

(3) The permit shall be for a maximum of 6 months of continuous operation.  A new permit 
is required once this time period has passed.  No more than one application may be 
approved in a 12 month period.
(4) A shelter of this type must meet all land use and building code regulations of the City of 
Eden and the State of North Carolina.
(5) All operations of the shelter must be entirely contained within a building.
(6) On site supervision and security shall be provided at all times the shelter is open. A plan 
for security must be presented with the application for a permit.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was in favor or in opposition of this request.  
Council Member Tuggle asked what buildings were currently available that she would foresee they could use.

Ms. Stultz replied it could be fellowship halls in churches or the city facilities should the Council decide to allow them to be used, but they would have to just wait and see.  She added that she did not see how a single family residence would ever qualify and they would be dealt with on a case by case basis.  She explained that this would give them an opportunity to see how it might work and then at some point if a permanent shelter was proposed they would deal with that at that time.

Council Member Hagood asked if there was a charge for the permit.  

Ms. Stultz replied no, the Council decided years ago that they would not charge a charitable organization.

Mayor Grogan added that he did not have a vote, but he thought this temporary certainly should be underlined with quotes.

As no one else came forward or had a comment he then called the public hearing closed.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Hagood to accept the proposed text for a temporary shelter.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion. 

*****

(b) Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and ordinance to rezone property at 527 Summit Road from Residential-20 to Industrial-1.   Request submitted by Rivera Real Estate, LLC.  ZONING CASE Z-09-03. 
The City Council held a public hearing to consider this rezoning at its meeting on December 15, 2009.  The matter was tabled until the January 19, 2010 meeting.  

The Planning Board considered the zoning map amendment request at their November 2009 meeting.  The request was submitted by Rivera Real Estate, LLC to rezone property at 527 Summit Road from Residential-20 to Industrial-1.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the map amendment request and the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Ms. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward for a report.  

Ms. Stultz explained that the request is to rezone approximately 7.05 acres from Residential-20 to Industrial-1. The R-20 district is established as a district in which the principal use of the land is for single family residences.  The regulations of this district are intended to protect the existing residential areas with minimum lot sizes of 20,000 square feet and to encourage, in selected portions of the incorporated area, the subdivision of undeveloped property into lots with a minimum of 20,000 square feet. The I-1 district is established as a district in which the principal use of land is for industries which can be operated in a clean and quiet manner.

The subject parcel is located to the south and east of two very large residential lots containing single family homes. There is a buffer of thick woods between the subject parcel and the residential property to the west.  There is an existing truck storage yard adjacent to the subject parcel to the south. The truck and contractor entrance to Miller Brewery is directly across Summit Road to the east of the subject property. There is also one residential lot containing a single family home across Summit Road from the subject property.  There is already a significant amount of industrial traffic in the area. There is no new residential development pressure in the area.  If the property were to be rezoned, any commercial or industrial use would be required to install the required buffers between the subject property and the adjoining residential uses.

Based upon the character of the area and existing industrial uses in the area, staff recommends in favor of the request.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was in favor or in opposition of this request.  

Mr. Mark Wyatt, 184 Martinwood Road, came forward and explained that he was with Millis Transfer.  Last month when some of the church members had some concerns he got a little diagram or photo of what the parking lot would look like looking from the church.  The drawing showed that there was a 10’ privacy fence and also Leland Cypress planted there.  He then asked everyone who was associated with Millis to stand to which approximately 15 people stood.  He stated that they would appreciate the vote.
Mr. Mike Dougherty, Director of Economic Development, pointed out that they have heard nothing but negative stories about the economy throughout the entire world.  He stated that he was at a meeting where someone from Miller talked about them spending over a hundred million dollars on their plant here.  They employ 600 people and they will have 150 retirees (this year) which will open up 150 jobs for people next year.  They were one of the most generous companies that they have in this community and probably in the State and he felt that it was important for them to consider anyone who can assist Miller.  

Mayor Grogan noted that he had a list of names of about 13 people who have signed up to speak.  He assumed all of the 13 were interested in the same thing.  He asked if they could get 1 or 2 speakers out of this 13.  He also asked them to limit their speech to about 5 minutes each.

Mr. Harold Hopper, explained that he was a resident of Eden and had lived in Eden all of his life.  He was in opposition of the rezoning of this property.  He explained that he was one of two owners of Fleetmaster.  They had been in business for about 16 to 18 years and they employ about 148 people.  Of those 148 people they had about 50 who were actually drivers.  The rest were support employees such as mechanics, managers, dispatchers, general laborers, warehouse people and so forth.  He pointed out that they do more than just trucking jobs.  They were also a big provider and have been for many years for Miller Brewing Company.  He explained that he also owned the property across the street from the property in question and he also leased the property beside of it.  It was 47 acres and zoned industrial.  He noted that right now it was for sale, for lease or for rent.  It was there and they did not have to move the first ounce of dirt or change any zoning, nothing.  He added that he owned 14 acres across the road that was available for rent, sale or lease.  His neighbor to the west, Swift Transportation, that was another 15 acres also that was available right there within a rocks throw of this property.  So, with all due respect with wanting to rezone this property there was almost 70 some acres that was literally within a rocks throw of this property.  
He pointed out that there was no need to rezone this property on the basis that there was not any property available…and as Ms. Stultz had said they have already looked at this in the Land Use plan and they did not need to rezone it.  He explained that when they purchased their property and leased it, they took into consideration all of the facts that these properties were zoned the proper way they were zoned and zoning more property would actually reduce the value of his property and he was sure of the community there because it changes the dynamics of that community and he had not seen anyone he had talked to, other than the company who wanted to rezone it, in favor of the rezoning.  
He added that also, across the street on the north side was a piece of property owned by Hatcher Realty and Mr. Hatcher talked with him today and asked if he would represent him in opposition and his next door neighbor, Mr. Bobby Parker, was also in opposition.  So, the availability of property was there so there was no need to change it and it was not like one person had the opportunity to sell or lease it, there were several different ones, so there was a bargaining situation there as well.

Mr. Hopper stated that he was not present at the last meeting but one of the things they pointed out was that they needed jobs here and he was the first one to be in line to say they needed jobs, but they need real jobs.  To explain it, he stated that he thought that it was noted that if the property was rezoned it would create 20 to 25 truck driving jobs.  He pointed out that he could tell them that there were five (5) ads for truck drivers in the last newspaper he read.  He could hire 50 drivers here tonight if he could find them here.  Mr. Butch Mabes was a citizen of Eden and has a business and he can hire 50 today.  So generating a job when you say you are going to generate 20 or 25 jobs, that was great, but if you cannot fill them, you already have 100 between him and Butch.  They can hire people right now.  They need mechanics, dispatchers, professional people, secretaries, and those kinds of people and those were the kinds of jobs, they have plenty of truck driving jobs and he had empty trucks that he could put them in tonight but they just did not have the driver base in this area and he thought that was one thing to do, create some training programs for it.  So, the job or the justification to do this so it would create jobs was very questionable especially the type of job it was creating.

Mr. Hopper stressed that the third thing gets a little complicated but it means money to him and what they do.  Most people did not know it but all the trucking companies inside the city pay taxes just like any other business or citizen but they also pay another tax called valorem tax and that was based on the amount of equipment you have.  He stated that he had paid well over a half million dollars in the last 5 years in valorem tax.  He explained that because he owned a business in Eden, the city gets a portion of that tax and the State gets the rest of it and it was based upon equipment and how many miles they run in the city.  He stated that with all respect to the company in favor of rezoning, Millis Transfer, it was a great company with great people, but in all fairness their offices were in Virginia, right across the line.  Now he was sure there were many different reasons for that and he supported them but one thing that was in their favor was they do not have to pay the city that valorem tax.  He questioned them rezoning a piece of property for a company that does not pay this tax because they were in the State of Virginia and they were making it convenient for them.  He asked what that would do for any other company that was in this business.  He asked why he could not get a business in Virginia and say “hey, I’m a drop lot, I don’t have to pay any more taxes.”
At this time Mayor Grogan interrupted to which Mr. Hopper pointed out that others had yielded their time.  It was noted that he had been speaking for 8 minutes.  

Mr. Hopper stated that in a nutshell, they were going to consider rezoning a piece of property that they already have property for, they were going to rezone a piece a property that was going to create jobs and he questioned that and he thought everyone of them should think about that and the third thing they would do was to rezone a piece of property for a company that was actually avoiding their valorem tax…and the biggest thing of all, he did not know of any property owner in that community that was close to this in favor of the rezoning.  He asked them to consider those things.  He also added that they spoke of Miller Brewing Company and he had actually asked some of the people at Miller, and unless they could say differently, that Miller was actually in support of changing the zoning.  They have plenty of property, in his opinion, and he did not know that Miller had said that it needed to be rezoned to support their brewery because they had plenty of property available for them.

Council Member Hagood commented that if heard him correctly, it seems that he had made an investment and the boundaries were this and the landscaping was this and now maybe a competitor, if they did this they may be giving somebody an unfair advantage.  

Mr. Hopper replied absolutely, he thought they would be giving everybody in the city in this business a disadvantage.

Council Member Hagood asked if at some point in time they may be competing or had they been competing for the same piece of business.
Mr. Hopper replied that they compete with that same business today, not only him but several other trucking companies.

Council Member Burnette asked if he would say that for a business decision that he would want to get the best deal financially on a property to stay in business.  

Mr. Hopper replied absolutely and he wanted to follow up that no one has contacted him for any kind of prices on the 15 acres that he owned or the 47 acres beside of it that was available.
Council Member Tuggle asked Ms. Stultz if she could reiterate buffer requirements for the property.  He knew that Mr. Wyatt showed them something but he had read before about there being 2 rows of trees and he only spoke about 1 row and also follow up with a statement under their nuisance ordinance what mitigation options citizens have for the noise and dust if there happens to be a problem.
Ms. Stultz explained that their ordinance provides for the fact that if any company decided to locate on this particular piece of property whether it was Millis, if an industrial use was located on this property, all along that northern property line there will have to be a fence with 2 lines of evergreens.  He has it showing here the church and the church looking at the fence, but they would do it the other way around.  The church would look at the evergreens and the fence will be on their property and the other side of the fence would be facing their way.  They will have to submit a plan for approval and they maintain it.  She also asked them to assume that Mr. Hopper ended up with this piece of property and it was zoned Industrial and he wanted to put a trucking company there.  He had a drop lot there and the fence comes down then the city could shut them down until they repair it or fine them daily.  That was how they handle all such violations.  As to the nuisance provisions, they do have a noise ordinance but it was not incredibly sophisticated to deal with a State road.  
Council Member Tuggle stated that it was unfortunate that they have 2 competitors here.  He asked if anyone had ever considered this for industrial use before to which Ms. Stultz replied that they have.  Council Member Tuggle asked if it had not been Millis and it was somebody other than the trucking company, they have had this same question just that it would not be whether they wanted to buy this lot versus that lot but it has been considered before.
Ms. Stultz replied that they have had phone calls in the past.  

Council Member Tuggle asked Mr. Wyatt if he would like to respond to the jobs, tax issues or clarify anything that he had just heard.

Mr. Wyatt replied yes and he knew that Swift was just a stone’s throw away but it was going to cost $2 million just to throw that rock.  That was an extra $2 million over what they would be spending.  As for trying to escape paying taxes in North Carolina and Eden, they bought that land from Mr. Evans years ago and they built their place back in 1994.  Before that they leased land right inside Eden from 1991 to 1994.  He added that there was no other place available at the time.  Now that they were able to expand and get a little larger, they were Mr. Hopper’s biggest competition.  That was why he was there tonight.  He would buy the property if he thought he could use it.  He has some property right now and he was sure he has some uses for that and he was sure he wants to lease it.  Millis was not a fly by night outfit.  It was better to purchase and own something rather than to lease it and have to ask somebody else if you can do this or that and have a landlord who was also your competitor.  The money you would be giving him could be used against you.
Council Member Tuggle asked if the current expansion of a drop lot create more traffic on Summit Road.  He knew that when the preacher stood up there that was one of the concerns.  He asked if it would create more or would it be less.
Mr. Wyatt replied that there would be no more traffic on that road.  He explained that you could figure for every trailer that was dropped…they were bringing glass out of Virginia.  If they were picking it up today and it was scheduled for delivery 3 days from now, they could only deliver it 8 to 12 hours early at Miller so they were going to have to run it up to their yard where they were currently located and it would sit there for a couple of days and then they would have to come right by those people’s houses.  If they can put the trailers on this piece of property it would save two trips by everyone’s house.

Council Member Tuggle asked if he could reiterate that Millis trucks will be routed out by Meadow Road and not down Summit Road and the drivers were subject to discipline and possible termination for multiple violations.

Mr. Wyatt replied that was where they tell their guys they were supposed to go when they come out of the brewery or if they leave the Millis property.  They were to go on Meadow Road and they were not to go down Summit onto Aiken past Grand Oaks and on those “s” curves by the old school that was so dangerous.  He noted that Starr Transportation had a truck do that a few years ago and it clipped a telephone pole and took a fire hydrant out.
Council Member Carter stated that they had probably said this earlier but if they took the trucking companies completely out of the picture and just looked at the property itself, what was her opinion on how it should be zoned.

Ms. Stultz replied that was how she made her decision.  The issue was whether or not they thought that this property should be zoned industrial because as it sits there and continues to deteriorate she did not know what other use could possibly go there.  Another question and she knew the church was somewhat uncomfortable, but generally uses like churches in residential areas make great transitional uses between whatever commercial industrial was here and the residential beyond it and they have that a number of times.  One example was the church that was between Mayor Grogan’s home and Wal-Mart.   She stated that when the staff made the decision, as they talked about it, it was based on everything that was allowed in I-1 but they did not really know if it was rezoned tonight whether a trucking company will go in there, they believe that it will but her decision was based on all the uses.
Council Member Turner stated that her frustration has been I-1 up to Residential-20.  She asked what they would suggest so they would not have this happen in another part of the city.  She knew that it was the lay of the land.  She was up there today and it was really frustrating.  Those little houses that are sitting along Summit Road and you see for sale signs and it was encroaching down that neighborhood.

Ms. Stultz pointed out that if they looked at their community, all their communities were built around an industrial use and the commercial and residential and vacant land use patterns they were recommending now, so at some point each individual property has to be considered on its own merit and the church in her opinion was transitional use and there was industrial across the street so it was a legislative decision.

Council Member Turner stated, so they did not really have a business buffer there similar to what they have in Leaksville to which Ms. Stultz added, or in Draper Village.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he knew things like this have come up quite a few times in the past and it was not up to the Council to get involved it was only up to them to look at the land and make the decision.  He knew that people that have an interest in it did not see it that way but they (Council) had to look at that particular use and not take one side or the other.  

Ms. Stultz replied that was correct and as it was now, they have to consider straight up zoning.

Ms. Tonya Williams explained that she spoke at the last meeting and had presented a petition and she wanted to also present an additional petition with more names of people who were against the rezoning.  She also presented a copy of some maps of the property in question. (These documents are in the office of the City Clerk).   She noted that Ms. Stultz had mentioned this property had deteriorated and she agreed because if any of them had to live near it they would not buy that house.  If they approve this, her house just went down, her parents, her sister, and everyone else who lived on this road.  If they all went down Summit Road and looked at it and listened to it day and night, a trucking company or whatever it was, it was getting closer and closer to her house and that was what they were  going to listen to.  You would not want it two or three doors up from you.  Right now between the properties where the trucks were now, there was that buffer like she talked about.  Well she could still hear that at her house.  Also he says they were going to drop the trailers that was fine, but the problem was the zoning.  They keep coming closer to her house and her property values were going down and that was the reason they have so many houses for sale.  A house right across from her was for sale and they have had lots of people look at it and some of them have mentioned how bad those trucks were on that road and they buy somewhere else.  Also on that map, they have curve right there.  If they rezone this property and he has his trucks going from there straight into Industrial Drive they have just created a death trap.  Those trucks were going long ways through there at night and there was only so many lights on the side of those trailers.  She stated that she had lived on Summit Road for 45 years so she felt like she was asking them to do what they thought was right not just for one piece of property but would they want this 2 doors up from their own homes.
Council Member Turner questioned who was there from that neighborhood to which approximately 11 people stood.

Ms. Ann Barrington, 784 Summit Circle, explained that the lady said trucks did not come down this far and she looked and there was a sign just below Miller that read “No Thru Trucks” and down close to Friendly coming back the other way a sign said “No Thru Trucks” so she bought a house.  She noted that she was a Miller retiree and so was her husband.  Miller has started their own trucks and also the empty terminals that were sitting there at the drop lot that was left over from something Miller did not use.  Those signs have disappeared.  It is a lot of noise and they do not stay up on Meadow and come around.  
Mr. Hopper stated that he would remind everyone, he did not have the dates, but he understood that this property has not once but twice been rejected for rezoning and also they made a decision at that time that this did not need to be rezoned or that that was the proper zoning for it and now they were changing that.

Ms. Stultz pointed out that over the course of her career they have had two applications for this property and both times they were withdrawn so it has never come before the Council or the Planning Board.

Mayor Grogan declared the public hearing closed and asked the Council for a motion.

Council Member Burnette commented that he thought that at least on his part there was at least some lack of understanding because the main thing that he had heard was that with this lot there will not be additional traffic, there would be no more traffic due to this lot, so if the signs were put back up then that should help everyone.

Council Member Carter questioned how the signs would affect traffic if it says “no traffic” then it means no traffic.  

Ms. Stultz explained that on State maintained roads they put up signs that say “No Thru Trucks” but that does not necessarily mean that all trucks are stopped there.  For example Karastan trucks going from one place or another.  They have been through that on Washington Street and some other places.  The State generally does not prohibit trucks on their roads; they just discourage no thru trucks.  

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle to accept the recommendation to rezone.  Action on the motion was as follows:  Council Members Burnette, Tuggle, Carter and Epps voted in favor of this motion.  Council Members Turner and Hagood voted in opposition.  This motion carried.
Mayor Grogan questioned if they had to bring this back for another vote.

Ms. Gilley replied that they did not; it was the second meeting that it was introduced so according to the General Statute they would not have to.
(c) Consideration of a zoning map amendment request to rezone a portion of property behind Turner Furniture Company at 111 E. Meadow Road from Business-Shopping Center to Business-Highway #2.  Request submitted by Jerry W. Robertson, Authorized Representative for C. Elwood Davenport Living Estate.  ZONING CASE Z-10-01.
The Planning Board considered a zoning map amendment request at their December 2009 meeting.  The request was submitted by Jerry W. Robertson, Authorized Agent for C. Elwood Davenport Living Estate to rezone a portion of the property behind Turner Furniture at 111 E. Meadow Road from Business-Shopping Center to Business-Highway #2.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the map amendment request and the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.

The owner of the property elected to wait until after the public hearing and council consideration of the rezoning to have the property surveyed.  If the Council approves the request, an ordinance will be prepared and submitted for approval when the survey has been completed.

Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Ms. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward for a report.  

Ms. Stultz explained that the request was to rezone a 75 ft. by 273 ft. section of a 5.15 acre parcel from Business Shopping Center to Business Highway-2. The BSC district is established as a district in which the principal use of the land is to provide for the retailing of goods and services in designed shopping areas, where the nature of the development occurring is limited by standards designed to protect the abutting residential areas. This district is required for shopping center developments over four (4) acres; shopping centers under four (4) acres shall be classified as neighborhood businesses. The BH-2 district is established primarily for selected existing business areas along the major thoroughfares in the city. As the businesses in this district have inadequate front and side yards, this district was created primarily for such uses so that they could be classified as conforming uses.

The subject parcel is a portion of a larger parcel that is part of the Eden Mall property. The subject parcel is located at the west end of the mall property adjacent to the mall parking lot. The properties to the south of the subject parcel are commercial properties containing a furniture store and a vacant convenience store and car wash. The property is adjacent to an NCDOT right-of-way containing the on-ramp from Meadow Road to NC Highway 14. The rezoning applicant plans to combine the subject parcel with one of the adjoining BH-2 parcels if the rezoning is approved. Since the property adjoins existing developed commercial property, staff is of the opinion that none of the uses allowed in the BH-2 district would be incompatible with the uses in the surrounding area.

Based upon the character of the area and existing commercial uses in the area, staff recommends in favor of the request.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was in favor or in opposition of this request.  As no one came forward to speak he declared the public hearing closed.

A motion was made by council Member Hagood seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the recommendation.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Mr. Jim Rumley addressed Council regarding 627 S. Fieldcrest Road:
Mr. Jim Rumley asked to speak about 627 S. Fieldcrest Road.  This was actually New Business item 11(a), however Mayor Grogan allowed him to speak at this time and the issue was voted on under Requests & Petitions of Citizens.  He explained that he owned two properties in Eden and he and his wife were small real estate investors.  They started investing in real estate in 1984.  They were looking to purchase the property at 627 S. Fieldcrest Road.  He explained that the two properties he currently owned in Eden were within a quarter of a mile of this property that the city has taken possession of.  The city took possession of it before August 30 and has advertised it for sale since then.  He explained that he had made an offer on the property and it was advertised and put up for an opposing bid for 10 days and no one else upset the bid.  His plans for the property were similar to what he had done with other properties.   He explained that they wanted to build a new residential structure on it and hopefully sell it.  All of the work that they would do would be done by himself, his wife or his children and anything else they could not handle would be subcontracted out.  
He explained that the city has listed some expenses that were close to $3,000.  Obviously his bid was not that much and in the current real estate market, as weak as it was, many counties were looking at asking the State to delay the revaluation process because they were afraid that the revaluations of all the properties would be much lower than they have been.  He stated that he had to look at that as a small investor and if the property was worth less, then why pay the value for what it was 8 years ago when it was first evaluated.  
He stated that if he got the property, obviously there was going to be costs associated with it.  Currently the County listed it as seventy three hundred and some odd dollars taxable value and to his way of looking at it, they were not going to sell it for that, if they could have they would have.  He noted that Ms. Stultz stated in her memo that the property has had numerous phone calls.  He pointed out that those of them who were in business know that phone calls were just that.  No one had put money down like he had to purchase the property.  To invest in this property he would have to get it re-graded and that was another $1200.  He would have to pay attorney fees for closing which would be close to $500 then he would have to pay taxes.  He would have to pay those unpaid taxes so that was something that the City of Eden was going to get.  As it stands now with the previous owner they were not getting any money and they would not get any money when the city owns the property because the city did not pay taxes.  Again once all of these pre-development costs were figured in you were looking at median price range of properties in that area for new construction and it runs about just under $75,000.  He explained that he was looking at $79,000 just to make this investment work for him and his family and that was not a lot of money for a lot of folks, but for them it was.  Again, he mentioned that they were talking about a third of his real estate investments were in Eden.  He was taking a chance with his family resources to try to make this property work as a reasonable investment.  That was what it was about.  He wanted to make a dollar and he could do that, he thought, by buying this property.  Again, the last thing the director said was that she had numerous calls [but] calls were not money.  He wrote a check and he was ready to purchase and can close in two weeks.  He hoped the Council would consider that.
Council Member Burnette stated that he had said the prices of the houses in the neighborhood was around $75,000 and that was what he would be looking at to which Mr. Rumley replied yes, for a new construction home with 3 bedrooms and 1 bath.  Council Member Burnette asked when he would begin construction.
Mr. Rumley replied that he would say in 2011.  He explained that he had another piece of property in Eden that was an empty lot and he would probably begin something on it before he would the property on Fieldcrest.  But again during that time between when he purchased it and when he began construction, he was still paying taxes and right now they were not getting any taxes.

Council Member Hagood commented that anyone that would undertake and improve and increase the property value, he thought they would almost go to the other extreme and offer incentives to someone that would try to do that.

Council Member Turner asked if they were not bound by the fact that there was no upset bid to which Ms. Gilley replied that they were not bound, it would have to be the Council’s decision.

A motion was made by Council Member Hagood seconded by Council Member Tuggle to accept the bid of Mr. Rumley for $1,000.  

Council Member Burnette commented that the only thing that concerned him about this was that it sets a new low for bidding of property and he thought they needed to be aware of that.

Council Member Tuggle also commented that they take a chance every time they do anything and at least he felt that if he (Rumley) puts a $75,000 house there it would be taxes that will come back into the city.  He added that they roll the dice every time they take a chance on property like this. He stated that he hated that it cost $3,000 and they only get $1,000 out of it but he had seen these things fall all to pieces over a hundred times.

Action on the motion was as follows:  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.  
Audit Presentation:
 

(a) Presentation of the 2008-2009 Audit by Rouse, Rouse, Penn & Rouse

Mayor Grogan asked Ms. Judy Rouse of Rouse, Rouse, Penn & Rouse to come forward to present the audit report.
A complete copy of the Audit Report for 2008-2009 is in the office of the City Clerk.

Ms. Rouse explained that if they would turn to page 1 in the audit report, the Independent Auditor’s Report, the third paragraph, “In our opinion, based on our audit, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, the discretely presented component units, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of the City of Eden, North Carolina as of June 30, 2009, and the respective changes in financial position and cash flows.  
So, they see the city has a clean opinion on its financial statement.  This statement was presented in accordance with the State Single Audit Act and it has the implementation of GASB or what was called Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 34.  
She explained that the Eden ABC Store Financial Statement was also presented in this report as the ABC Store was a component unit of the City of Eden.  The Council has received a very detailed analysis of the audit report and management letter.  They have reviewed the report and find it to be very complete and accurate.  They were pleased to note that the City Manager has addressed each issue that was presented in the management letter.  She noted that as the finance department employees received additional continuing education in governmental accounting and another year of experience in financial reporting the financial reporting has greatly improved.  Therefore, the number of adjusting entries had decreased and there were no expenditures over budget or deficits in individual fund balances.
She explained that she was only going to hit the highlights of the report and stated that she would begin with the General Fund on page 71.  She asked them to look at the bottom of the page where they would notice that the Fund Balance of the General Fund decreased.  She noted that in the prior year it was $7,022,830 and it decreased to $6,647,026.  This was a decrease of $375,804.  On this same page she asked them to look at where it says “Undesignated” and noted that the Fund Balance available for appropriate was $4,279,316.  

She then asked them to turn to page 87 and noted in the middle of the page in the third column they would notice that the total expenditures this year for the General Fund amounted to $12,670,597.  She explained that if you take one twelfth of that amount, it was $1,055,883.  So three months operating expenses which was voted on by the Council during 1998-1999, that amount would be $3,167,649.  The amount “Undesignated” at June 30, 2009 was $1,111,667 above the three month operating expenses.  She explained that in other words about 25% of it should be the amount that was 
“Undesignated” at the end of the year.  The average statewide level of available Fund Balance maintained by municipalities was 36.2% of the General Fund Expenditures or in this case for the City of Eden it would be $4,586,756.  She pointed out that according to the LGC (Local Government Commission) the calculation on Fund Balance available, the City of Eden’s calculation was 33.8% and this was 2.4% below the State average.
Ms. Rouse asked them to turn to page 73 where they would talk about the revenues of the General Fund.  She noted down at the bottom that the “Budget” revenues in the first column were $12,815,500 and the “Actual” revenues in the third column was $12,269,957 for an “Unfavorable” variance of $543,543.  The revenues were down from the prior year, which was in the prior year $12,454,202.  So if they would flip back to page 72 they would note that the ones that were down the most were the Ad Valorem Tax, which was less than what the budgeted amount was.  If they go on down to “Unrestricted Intergovernmental” revenues they would see that the Local Option Sales Tax-1/2 cents was down $193,430 from the budgeted.  The last item was “Revenue” and they mentioned this on page 73, if they would look three fourths of the way down on the page, “Investment Earnings”, the “Budgeted” was $432,200 and the “Actual” was $162,585, and the “Investment Earnings” for the prior year were $301,035.  She noted that was all she would say about the revenues in the General Fund.  She then asked if there were questions.

Council Member Hagood questioned the put back for the Take or Pay and what the entry looked like to which Ms. Rouse explained that was for the Water & Sewer Fund and she was explaining the General Fund.  

Council Member Turner asked if they needed to change that amount from what it was designated to years ago.

Ms. Rouse replied that she thought they were in line with the State average.  She explained that when they say “State average”, they were using all of the municipalities and Ede was averaged in there with the larger ones and she thought that was the goal that Council would want to keep.

She continued by going to the expenditures in the General Fund.  She asked them to turn to page 87 and noted that about two thirds down the page they would see that the “Total Budgeted Operating Expenditures” were $13,624,365 and the “Actual” expenditures were $12,670,597.  This was a “Favorable” variance of $953,768.  This compares with expenditures for the prior year of $13,105,860.  She noted that they were well under the budget there and the “Expenditures” were 3.3% down from the prior year.  So, she thought they made some wise decisions throughout the year in looking at budgeted amounts and actual expenditures in making adjustments.  Also, this year the Water & Sewer Fund reimbursed to the General Fund the Utility User Fee in the amount of $943,070 which compared with $965,333 in the prior year.  She noted that they could see that figure by turning to page 118.  This was in the Water & Sewer Fund but if they looked in “Non-Departmental” they would see “Utility Service Fees-General Fund” and this was the amount that was transferred from the Water & Sewer Fund and Utility Service Fees to the General Fund. 
Ms. Rouse stated that if there were no other questions about the General Fund she would talk about the Special Revenue Fund on pages 88 and 89.  She explained that in the last few years they have encouraged them to do away with funds that were not necessary or projects that were completed to close out the fund and they have done a good job at that.  There were only two funds that were in existence on June 30th.  
Council Member Hagood commented that he did have one question back on the General Fund.  There was an item, Contribution to Industrial Park - $30,000.  It shows an actual of $30,000.  He asked if she had a copy of that.
Ms. Rouse explained that it was money that was given toward the Roundabout on Pierce Street.  She stated that she understood that the hospital had given money towards that project and the City of Eden had not given any money toward it and it really should have been labeled Economic Development.  

Council Member Hagood asked if she still thought there should have been a budget amendment.

Ms. Rouse replied that it should have been moved to another line, yes.
Council Member Hagood questioned, before it was approved to which Ms. Rouse replied that she thought they had that amount in the budget, it was approved by the Finance Officer, and the right process was in place.  Council Member Hagood agreed that they had two people to sign it, but the payment wound up, he believed she had the invoice pulled and the payment went to Osborne & Company.  He asked if that payment went to the engineering firm.

Mr. Corcoran replied that it went to Ramey Kemp Engineering Firm.  

Council Member Hagood asked if that was through Osborne to which Mr. Corcoran replied that it was.  Council Member Hagood expressed concern that it was without a budget amendment.
Mr. Corcoran replied that the Council discussed the issue in Closed Session and they knew that Mr. Osborne was going to handle the contract and the City Council told him unanimously to proceed.

Council Member Hagood asked for clarification that it was not in regular session.  

Mr. Corcoran explained that it was in Closed Session and there was $100,000 in the Contingency Account that the Council decided they would use.

Ms. Rouse added that in writing it up she would have moved that to a line that would have said Economic Development but she just did not realize it at the time.

Council Member Hagood stated that he would ask Ms. McMichael and Mr. Corcoran if they had any more of this like that to which Mr. Corcoran replied that the Council has not approved anything else like that.  Council Member Hagood explained that he mean kind of mislabeling as this was significant as far as he was concerned.

Mr. Corcoran replied that as far as the mislabeling, he did not think they had any role in that.  That was how it appeared in the audit.  

Council Member Hagood pointed out that it was going against another account and asked if Ms. Rouse thought they have any more of that in the books.

Ms. Rouse replied that if she had known it she would have corrected it.  She would have put it in the same appropriation or grouping, but put it as a separate line and the whole budget would not have been over because they had money allocated in those Special Appropriations.  She assured him that the staff there and the auditors did their very best to make everything correct on this report.  There was not any case of mislabeling that she was aware of.

Council Member Hagood asked if they had seen any results of that money going on.

Mr. Corcoran replied yes the plans were done and the project was approved by NCDOT.  The project would never have been approved without complete plans and it was scheduled to start on May 3rd.  Ms. Rouse added that there was also some grant money to which Mr. Corcoran noted that the State has awarded over $600,000 to construct the project.

Ms. Rouse then continued with the Special Revenue Funds.  She explained that they have narrowed those down to two, the “Emergency Communications Fund” which has a Fund Balance of $158,781 and that fund will have to be kept as a “Special Revenue” because that money was designated for specific departments.  Also the other one was the “Municipal Service District Tax” and that was the tax that was voted on by the Washington Street and Draper Merchants and that money will be designated for those projects within that area.  So those two funds will have to stay in their “Special Revenue”.  The detail was shown on pages 88 through 107.  She stated that she was not going into all of that but she would be glad to answer questions.

On page 108 Ms. Rouse explained that this was a Comparative Balance Sheet on the Water & Sewer Fund.  She noted that if they would look at the very bottom they would notice that the “Equity” of the Water & Sewer Fund increased from $42,485,836 to $44,291,453.  She explained that if they start at the top they would notice that the “Cash & Investments” decreased from $7,720,448 in the prior year down to $6,840,455 in the current year.  Also they would notice “Restricted for Construction” that the cash and investments strictly for construction decreased from $8,159,783 to $1,736,244.  This was the fact that the money that had been borrowed in the Water & Sewer Fund had been used to do the infrastructure improvements.  

The Income Statement for the Water & Sewer Fund is on page 109.  Starting at the top of the page the Water & Sewer Fund “Operating Revenue” amounted to $8,999,251 this year compared to $9,498,940 for the last year.  This was a decrease of $499,689.  On that same page she noted that the “Non-Operating Income” increased from $455,064 to $644,122.  This was due to the fact that the city received a grant from the N.C. Rural Center in the amount of $421,925.  Also on this same page she noted that the “Total Operating Expenses” increased from $7,114,808 to $7,267,189 and the items that were here this year that were increases the depreciation has increased from last year to this year by $85,664 which got more infrastructure because of the improvements being made to them.  She also noted the “Other Post-Employment” benefits that were in that grouping.  She explained that they were a Phase II government and this was the first year they have had to put the “Post Employment” benefits.  She explained that was from their actual study and this was like a yearly liability, the hospital insurance that they were paying for retirees.  She stated that she knew that this was something they have looked at and it was something that needed to be considered in the future of the liability there.  She pointed out that she would talk about it later but they needed to continue to get those actual studies.  She also noted that the “Non-Operating Deductions increased from $410,538 to $570,567 due to the increase in the “Interest” expense.  The Water & Sewer Fund realized a “Net Income” of $1,805,617 compared to a “Net Income” of $2,428,658 in the prior year.  So the city had another very good year in the Water & Sewer Fund.  She also pointed out that this “Net Income” reflects a partial year of revenue from an industry which ceased operations during 2008-2009.  The revenue as reported here from Hanes Brand was $1,648,356 this year and in the prior year that amount was $2,930,219 (2007-2008).  Also this report reflects that on August 31, 2009 Hanes Brand paid the city an additional $1,145,900 for Take or Pay and Capital Repayment according to the terms of their contract.  This sum was included in the financials of the Water & Sewer Fund from 2008-2009.  
Council Member Hagood asked if what she had just referred to, the put back, was in Operating Revenue, the $1,145,900.  
Ms. Rouse replied that it was a receivable and was a result of the water usage and capital repayment for the year 2008-2009 therefore it was a receivable in last year and she was delighted it was collected while she was there.  She added that it was the way they have recorded it because the Water & Sewer Fund was on a quarter basis.

Council Member Hagood asked when they actually received the money to which Ms. Rouse replied on August 31.  Council Member Hagood asked if she had gone back and shown that they received the money in the prior year.
Ms. Rouse replied that it was put in as a receivable.

Council Member Hagood asked if it was not looked at as a receivable before that to which Ms. Rouse explained that the billing does not go out until after the end of the year and it would have to be a receivable because they have to know how much they actually used.  She explained that it was an adjusting entry but they had already made the entry, and she believed there were two more years on the contract.  

Ms. Rouse turned to the Self Insured Fund on page 130.  She explained that this fund was carried as an internal service fund and this was a “Balance Sheet”.  They ended the year with a surplus of $177,230 compared with a surplus of $63,032 in the prior year.  She explained that the “Income Statement” for this fund was shown on page 131.  She stated that the only thing she would point out was if they look at financials for the prior year they would notice that there was a transfer out of the “Self Insured Fund” back to the General Fund and the Water & Sewer Fund.  They had a great year and had some excess money in there and it was transferred back and they show where all the payments had come out of so they did not have anything like that for last year 2008-2009.
She then asked them to turn to page 133.  This was a “Combining Statement” for the “Trust and Agency Fund”.  She explained that they have a “Pensions Trust Fund” which was the police “Special Separation Allowance” and also the “Runabout Travel Club”.  The fund balance for the “Retirement Fund” was $131,141 and the “Agency” fund was a holding fund for its members contributing money for activities and trips and its fund balance was $20,560.  

On page 62, she noted that the legal debt margin on the city was 8% of the assessed valuation and the assessed valuation of a city in property taxes was $841,345,461.  That number was found in the back with the property taxes on page 138.  The actual legal debt margin that the city can have was $67,307,637, so the city was well under that amount.  

She then asked them to turn to page 138.  This was an “Analysis of the Current Tax Levy” and they knew that the collection for the city tax was done by the county and the collection rate was 96.6%.  In the prior year it was 95.4% and the year before it was 97.23%.  The State Average Collection Rate was around 98% so they were 1.4% below the State Average, but when they use that average they are talking about (all) municipalities in North Carolina.  
Ms. Rouse explained that she had also passed out a sheet to them on Interest Income.  It was just a comparison of Interest Income generated this year compared to prior years.  Even though this year they only generated $360,934 worth of Interest Income that was equivalent to 4 cents of additional property tax.  In the prior year their Interest Income was equivalent to 9 cents.  She pointed out that there were two reasons, they have less money to invest and interest rates were very low.  

She explained that was all she had to say about the Audit Report.  She continued that as she had stated at the beginning of the presentation they were really pleased by the audit adjustments and they have seen tremendous improvements with the staff here and their ability to correctly report the information.  For this year the General Fund only had ten adjusting entries and two in the Water & Sewer Fund.  She stated that her staff was very pleased with that.  One of the things she needed to point out to them was that it was the importance for the staff to receive continuing ed.  She stated that it was a good return on their investment and the classes they attend at the Local Government Commission and also the Institute of Government not only told them what was happening this year they were also telling them what was probably going to be down the road 2 or 3 years from now.
She noted that they were having the actuarial study and she encouraged them to have that each year for the Police Separation Allowance and now because of this GASB statement 43 where they have to present in the audit report the liability for post employment benefits, the pension, those studies need to be kept up each so that Council was aware of a potential liability out there that will be for the city in the long range.  Each year they remind the Council about the Water & Sewer Fund, that they do not have as many industrial users as they have had in the past but certainly after they get the audit report and the figures on expenses in the Water & Sewer Fund that they make sure all adjustments have been made and the also suggest that the engineering firms who perform the water and sewer studies review these adjustments for completeness and accuracy.  
She closed by thanking them for letting them be the auditors for the City of Eden.  It had been a joy going from where the city had been to where it was now because the financial information was so greatly improved.  She added that she thought they should be mostly appreciative of their employees. 

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone had any questions and as there were none, each member of the Finance Department was introduced and the Council expressed appreciation for their hard work.  

Council Member Burnette stated that he had one question of the City Manager.  He knew that the Local Government Commission approves this so they have not received any kind of additional questions or communications from them to which Mr. Corcoran replied they had not.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a)  Planning Organization Appointments and Reappointments.
Mayor Grogan stated that he had several to appoint and they included:
Board of Adjustment – Roger Brown

Community Appearance – Betty Turner

Historic Preservation – Rachel Wright

Planning Board – Carol Helms

Planning Board (ETJ) – Steve Morgan (137 Glenmore Drive)

Planning Board (ETJ) – Matt Smith (177 Landfall Drive)

Council Member Burnette appointed the following:

Community Appearance – Julie Ganis

Council Member Hagood appointed the following:

Tree Board – Sam Fretwell

A motion was made by Council Member Turner seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve the appointments of the following people:  Board of Adjustment – Roger Brown; Community Appearance – Betty Turner; Historic Preservation – Rachel Wright; Planning Board – Carol Helms; Planning Board (ETJ) – Steve Morgan (137 Glenmore Drive); Planning Board (ETJ) – Matt Smith (177 Landfall Drive); Community Appearance – Julie Ganis; Tree Board – Sam Fretwell.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a)    Consideration and approval of recommendation to deny bid on 627 S. Fieldcrest Road.  
The City has received a bid on the vacant lot at 627 S. Fieldcrest Road in the amount of $1,000.00 from James A. Rumley.  The tax value of the property is $7,312.00.

The original advertisement for bids was run in the Eden Daily News on August 30, 2009.  The bid was received from Mr. Rumley and the advertisement for upset bids was run in the Eden Daily News on December 20 and 23, 2009.  No upset bids were received.

The house situated on the lot was demolished by the City of Eden as a result of a housing code violation and the lot was purchased by the City at public auction through the collection process.  The amounts paid out in the abatement of nuisance violations, demolition and court proceedings are as follows:


Demolition
$ 2,100.00


Nuisance abatement
220.00


Civil costs
438.00


Advertising auction
    235.84



Total
$ 2,993.84

In addition to the above fees, we advertised for upset bids.  The property is being sold subject to unpaid property taxes.  The amount due as of January 7, 2010, is $481.29. 

This department has received numerous telephone calls and inquiries about the availability and value of this lot.

Based upon the foregoing information, I recommend that the City Council deny Mr. Rumley’s bid and continue to advertise the property for sale.

This item was discussed and a motion was made under Requests and Petitions of Citizens.
REPORTS FROM STAFF:

A. Monthly Financial Report 

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the Financial Report.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion. This motion carried.
B. Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C. Environmental Services - No Report
D. Engineering - No Report
E. Economic & Tourism Development - No Report
F. Police - No Report
G. Fire – No Report
H. Planning & Inspections - No Report
I. City Attorney - No Report
J. City Manager- No Report
CONSENT AGENDA:
(a) Approval and adoption of minutes: December 15, 2009.
(b)  Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #4.  
The attached budget amendment transfers money from the drug forfeiture account to the General Fund to cover expenditures in the drug forfeiture line items.  Below is a breakdown of each line item and the specific expenditures.




Building Improvements


$    120




Training & Travel


$  3,150




Electronic & Surveillance Equipment
$  7,075




2009 Chevrolet Tahoe


$49,885




Communications & Computers

$  4,900





TOTAL



$65,130

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Fed/State Drug Forfeiture
	10-3431-41900
	$         -   
	 $        65,130.00 
	 $          65,130.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Dept Supplies/Drug Forfeiture
	10-4310-29102
	 $         -   
	 $             120.00 
	 $                120.00 
	

	Police Misc Exp/Drug Forfieture
	10-4310-29902
	 $         -   
	 $          4,900.00 
	 $            4,900.00 
	

	Police Travel/Training - Drug Forfeiture
	10-4310-39501
	 $         -   
	 $          3,150.00 
	 $            3,150.00 
	

	Police C/O Vehicles/Drug Foreiture
	10-4310-55200
	 $         -   
	 $        49,885.00 
	 $          49,885.00 
	

	Police C/O Equip Depr/Drug Forfeiture
	10-4310-57200
	 $         -   
	 $          7,075.00 
	 $            7,075.00 
	

	 
	 
	 
	   
	   
	 $          65,130.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transferring money from the Federal Forfeiture
	
	
	
	

	Bank Account to the General Fund.
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 19th day of January, 2010.
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


(c)   Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #5. 
The attached budget amendment records the revenue and expenditure for a building restoration and reuse grant received from the NC Rural Center.  This grant of $300,000 was given through the city to MGM Transport to restore and reuse the Pillowtex Building located at 572 New Street.  Under the agreement, MGM has agreed to create 50 new jobs.  The City of Eden received $275,000 of the grant money in December 2007 and in turn sent a check to MGM Transport for the same amount.  The attached amendment records the final payment of $25,000 that was received in November 2009; a check was sent to MGM Transport for the same amount.  This grant has been completed and closed.

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	NC Rural Center Bldg Restoration Grant
	10-3336-33301
	 $  -   
	 $        25,000.00 
	 $          25,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	NC Rural Center Bldg Restoration Grant
	10-9920-87000
	 $    -   
	 $        25,000.00 
	 $          25,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	To record revenue and expenditure for grant received from the NC Rural Center for building restoration of the

	MGM Transport building.
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 19th day of January, 2010.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	John Grogran,  Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


 (d)  Consideration and Approval of Dan River Water, Inc., proposed Bethlehem Church Road Booster   

        Pump Station Upgrade.  
Dan River Water, Inc. has submitted a preliminary site plan prepared by Anderson & Associates, Inc. for a proposed upgrade to the Dan River Water, Inc. distribution system.  The upgrade consists of a new booster pump station to be located beside the existing pump station on Bethlehem Church Road.  Dan River Water, Inc. is in the process of acquiring the parcel shown on the enclosed site plan.

Also enclosed is a letter from Jim Billups, PE, Vice-President of Anderson & Associates, Inc. requesting approval of this project by City Council at the January meeting.

The Engineering Department recommends that this Dan River Water, Inc. booster pump station upgrade project be approved.

(e)  Consideration and Approval Appointment to the Twin Rivers Downtown Development Corporation (TRDDC).  
The by-laws of the Twin Rivers Downtown Development Corporation require that an Eden City Councilman be appointed to this Board. The Twin Rivers Downtown Development Corporation is responsible for overseeing the downtown revitalization efforts in the City of Eden. Eden City Councilman Jim Burnette has expressed interest in continuing his appointment to this Board.

The TRDDC Board requests that Mayor Grogan appoint Mr. Burnette to the Board at the January 2010 Eden City Council meeting.

(f)  Approval of recommendation and adoption of ordinance amending the speed on Central Avenue from 35 mph to 25 mph. 
A traffic study request was received from Council Member Turner in reference to decreasing the speed limit on Central Avenue.  The speed limit on Central Avenue is currently 35 MPH. Central Avenue is a short residential street that dead ends into a circle.   West Avenue, the residential street that Central Avenue turns off of is currently posted 25 MPH.  

The Police Department’s recommendation would be to set the speed limit for the entire length of Central Avenue to 25 MPH.

(g)  Approval of recommendation and adoption of ordinance amending the speed on Irving Avenue from 35 mph to 25 mph. 
On September 21, 2009, a traffic study request was received from Council Member Myott in reference to decreasing the speed limit on Irving Avenue.  The speed limit on Irving Avenue is currently 35 MPH. Irving Avenue is primarily a residential area with over ten side streets intersecting.  A visual survey of posted speed limits in the area shows that several other streets in the neighborhood are posted 25 MPH.  

The Police Department’s recommendation would be to set the speed limit for the entire length of Irving Avenue to 25 MPH.

(h)  Approval and adoption of ordinance amending the Fire Districts. PULLED
(i)   Consideration and approval to change the regular March 16 City Council Meeting to March 23.  
We have received a request from Mayor Grogan to change the March 16th Council Meeting to March 23rd due to a conflict with NLC Congressional Cities Conference in Washington DC.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Hagood to approve the Consent Agenda with the exception of item “h”.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Hagood to adjourn.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

                                                       

Respectfully submitted


















____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan, Mayor
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